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Cury Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 12 July 2017 at 7.45pm at Cury Methodist Chapel, Cury
Councillors Present

A Boaden
(Chairman)

R Curnow
(Vice Chairman) 

K Lightfoot

B Lugg




Miss P Oates

S Sugrue

R Wright

Clerk – Mrs S Folds

Cornwall Councillor Julian Rand and six members of the public were also present at the meeting.

1.
Apologies

None.

2.
Declarations of Interest 

None.
3.
Chairman’s Comments

None.
4.
Minutes 
Following the circulation of the minutes, it was proposed by Councillor S  Sugrue, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Annual Meeting and the Parish Meeting held on Wednesday 17 May 2016 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.
5.
Matters arising from the above approved minutes

None.
6.
Reports

(a)
Report from Cury School

The Clerk read the report from the School to the meeting, as attached to these minutes.
(b)
Report from Cornwall Councillor Julian Rand
The Chairman welcomed Councillor J Rand to the meeting and congratulated him on his appointment to Cornwall Council.
Cornwall Councillor Julian Rand advised the meeting that there had been a delay in forming an administration at County Hall.  The Conservative Party won the most seats but not enough to lead the Council.  They had failed to come to an agreement with the Independents or the Liberal Democrats.  Therefore the Liberal Democrats and Independent Parties would be working together to run the Council.  There would also be more Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  Cllr Rand had been chosen to sit on the Strategic Planning Committee and Children and Families Committee.  He was a substitute for the Economic Growth Committee and would return to the West Cornwall Action Group.  Lots of training, meetings and inductions had taken place.
Councillor Rand stated that he had been a Parish Councillor at Mawgan for many years and fully understood the work load and challenges faced by Parish Councils.  He firmly believed that there were two tiers of Local Government in Cornwall, and that the views of Parish and Town Councils should be given far more weight at Cornwall Council level.  He gave a brief history of his work within the area.  Cllr Rand had attended the last West Area Planning Committee to represent four planning applications in his Ward.  All of them were objected to by the local communities, yet all of them were passed.  He had raised serious concerns about the lack of consideration being shown to Parish and Town Councils and their electorate.  He promised to work hard to try and change that situation.

Councillor Rand made reference to the Electoral Review for Cornwall and suggested that Cornwall had already undergone massive changes in their elected representation over the last few years following the abolishing of District Councils and the creation of a Unitary Authority.  He did not believe that 87 Councillor was enough to represent the people of Cornwall.  
(c)
Helston and South Kerrier Community Network Panel

Councillor S Sugrue gave an update on the discussions which had taken place at the Network Panel.  Councillor Mrs C Rule was returned at the Chairman, and Town Councillor John Martin as the Vice Chairman.  A presentation was given by the Kernow Clinical Commissioning Group in relation to the grouping together of the four GP Surgeries on the Lizard and the way that they would be working together to direct patients to the appropriate treatments, many of which were based in Helston Community Hospital.  Councillor S Sugrue had raised concern at that meeting over the lack of control within the planning process remit to impose the creation of new GP surgeries to support the proposed additional housing.  
The Clerk advised the meeting that PCSO Berry had been seconded to Camborne as a Telephone Statement Recorder.  This was a temporary position, for 12 months, at the current time.  The Clerk was asked to send a letter to Helston Police Station showing our disappointment at losing PCSO Berry yet again and to highlight the good work that she undertakes within our Community.  It was also be noted that the PCSO position at Helston would not be filled during PCSO Berry’s secondment, and that the other PCSO was on sick leave.  This raised serious concerns for the policing levels in the area.

Concern was raised yet again that the CNP’s had become a talking shop and that without any power, they were of little use.  They were created under the ‘Localism’ heading when the unitary authority was being bid for in 2008.  It was felt that they were not working well and that numbers attending would continue to fall unless CNP’s were empowered by Cornwall Council.  Future meetings would be held at different locations within the CNP area.
It was requested that dangerous driving be placed on a future agenda on the CNP.

7. 
Planning Matters

(a)
Planning Applications
PA17/04805 – Mrs E West – Chez L’Ouest, Cury – Proposed new dwelling
Three neighbours attended the meeting and gave their concerns in relation to the proposed new dwelling.  It was felt that the current proposal was overdevelopment of the site due to the large scale of the property and the situation of the dwelling on the plot itself. It extended in front and behind the existing line of development, and the existing permission on the site was far more inkeeping with the surrounding properties.  It was also noted that a first floor accommodation for a seriously ill occupant seemed very strange and it was doubtful that a car could turn in the space in front of the double garage to gain access. The caravan that had been on site for many months was also of concern to the neighbours.  It was ugly and highly visible from the road.  There was concern that this development would never get off the ground and that the caravan would remain on site for the foreseeable future.  The Chairman stated that the Parish Council had been working very hard to have the caravan removed from the site, but that the Enforcement Officer was unable to take any action while a planning application was live.  
It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor S Sugrue and RESOLVED (with five votes) to object to the planning application on the following grounds:-

· Overdevelopment of the long, narrow plot

· Extends in front and behind of the existing boundary line

· Not inkeeping with the surrounding properties due to its scale and orientation

· Double garage appeared to be inaccessible foe a car due to the small turning space in front and an upper floor accommodation for a very ill person seemed to be peculiar

· A notice should be served on the landowner with immediate effect to have the caravan removed from the site as it did not benefit from planning permission

(b)
Planning Decisions

The Chairman read out the following decision notices received from Cornwall Council:-

PA17/02588 - Mr & Mrs Alsop - Lower Tregiddle Farm Holiday Cottages, Gunwalloe Road - Lawful development certificate for the use of unit 3 as two separate holiday units (Pebble Cottage and The Old Stable) – Granted
(c) 
Planning Correspondence
None.

8. 
Parish Matters

(a) 
Playing Field
The new goal posts had been installed by Councillors R Curnow and B Lugg – the Chairman thanked them both for their hard work.  Councillor R Curnow would submit the invoice for the postcrete at the next meeting.  The Chairman would remove the old posts in the near future.
Two quotes had been received for the work required to the play equipment following the RoSPA Report.  It was proposed by Councillor B Lugg, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to accept Mr Ormond’s quote to replace the woodwork sections and South West Play’s quote to install the steel hangers on the baby swings.  The Clerk would speak to South West Play and Councillor R Wright to Mr Ormond.

Mr R Smout advised the meeting that he was no longer continuing with the strimming of the bank outside of the playing field, work which he had undertaken for several years.  The Chairman thanked Mr Smout for his efforts and Councillor K Lightfoot agreed to send Mr Smout a letter of thanks on behalf of the Parish Council.  The Clerk would instruct the contractor to cut the bank several times a year, with the first cut being within the next few weeks.
(b)
Highways
Concern was raised over the visibility at the Mainlay junction with the A3083.  Overgrown bushed made it fairly difficult to see what was coming from the Lizard junction.  The Clerk would pass the comments onto the Highways Department.
Councillor R Wright had requested that the hedges be cut back in front of the speed limit signs located on the Cross Lanes to White Cross road.  Cormac had sent a hedge trimmer out, but the work was not satisfactory.  On complaining about the standard of the work, the Clerk was advised that the remainder of the overgrowth was the responsibility of the land owners.  As the land owners did not give permission for the signs to be placed in their hedges (instead of on the highway due to width constraints) they would not be cutting the hedges back.  The Clerk would report back to Cormac.

(c)
Public Rights of Way 
Councillor Miss P Oates was delighted to report that the Nanplough path had been cut back.  She raised concerns over the Nanfan footpath diversion and requested a copy of the definitive map.  Councillor Miss P Oates would update the September meeting further.  She had attended the AONB Conference at Goonhilly as the Parish Council representative and it had been mentioned that landowners on the Lizard Peninsula were among the best at looking after their land.
(d) 
Public Open Spaces
It was agreed that there was no longer a need for bollards on the village green.
(e)
Emergency Plan

The Annual Volunteers’ Event had been held on Friday 16 June 2017 at the Village Hall.  Arthur Roberts, Cornwall Council’s Emergency Management and Resilience Manager gave a fantastic presentation before the BBQ commenced.  On 23 June 2017, Paul Stainsby gave an excellent a First Aid Training session.  The Chairman thanked Councillor R Wright for the tremendous effort that he continued to put into the Emergency Plan.
During the presentation by the Emergency Management and Resilience Manager, it had been suggested that the Plan be tested.  That Test Event would take place on Friday 29 September 2017 where all of the volunteers would again be invited. It was suggested that pasties be supplied for everyone that attended and Councillor R Wright would obtain quotes.  Money remained from the £500 Cornwall Council grant for the creation of the plan.

(f)
Projects for funding in the Village
None at the current time.
(g)
Speed limits

Councillor S Sugrue gave the history of the Nantithet Speed Limit Campaign for the benefit of Cornwall Councillor J Rand and new Parish Councillor K Lightfoot (documents to be circulated by Councillor S Sugrue).  He was hoping to renew his approach to the proposed 30 mph speed limit and sought the support of Councillor J Rand.  Councillor S Sugrue questioned Cormac’s authority to make decisions, when it should be Cornwall Council as the decision making authority.  He was hopeful that the new Council would be more supporting and less dismissive, and would be seeking a site meeting in the future.
9.
Frequency of Meetings

This item had been raised by Councillor B Lugg who felt that the last agenda items at meetings were rushed through due to the length of each bi-monthly meeting.

It was suggested that time could be better spent during each item and that the same information was often repeated from meeting to meeting.  The Clerk would send the school report by email and print a hard copy for members of the public to read.  It was proposed by Councillor R Curnow, seconded by the Chairman and RESOLVED to continue with bi-monthly meetings.
10.
Electoral Review for Cornwall
The Local Government Boundary Commission for England was undertaking an Electoral Review for Cornwall.  It will decide the total amount of councillors, the boundaries of all divisions and their names.  Everyone was welcome to comment on the proposed number of councillors (87) at this stage.  

The Clerk advised the meeting that the CNP had discussed this issue and had resolved to object the proposals as a whole.

Councillor R Wright had prepared a paper with his own personal thoughts, which had been circulated.  A discussion took place on the Boundary Commission’s proposals, and it was felt that nothing significant had changed since 2009 to stimulate a change.

It was proposed by the Chairman
, seconded by Councillor Miss P Oates and RESOLVED to send a letter in support of 123 Councillors to the Boundary Commission.  The Clerk would use Councillor R Wright’s original comments and add comments of the broad geographical area of Cornwall.
Three members of the public left the meeting.

11.
Financial Matters 
(a) 

To receive and approve the financial report for the previous two months

It was proposed by Councillor B Lugg, seconded by Councillor R Wright and RESOLVED to accept the Financial Report.  The Chairman signed the Report.

(b)
To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for grant funding 

A thank you letter had been received from Helford River Children’s Sailing Trust.
(c)
Other matters

The Clerk would chase Lloyds for an update on the amended mandate.
12.
Correspondence

None.
13.
Matters for the next Parish Council Meeting – Wednesday 13 September 2017
None.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.07pm.
Signed: ……………………………………..

Dated: ……………………..



Chairman
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